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 Windmill plans stall 

Planning Commission puts off approval of a project to replace old spinners with more efficient ones. 

By Jason Massad/Staff Writer 

The plan seemed simple enough: Disassemble 90 old windmills in the Montezuma Hills and replace them with six, sleek spinners that are starting to become characteristic of Highway 12 near Rio Vista. 

The switch would have allowed Palm Springs-based enXco Inc. to continue to produce 9,000 kilowatts of clean, renewable energy for California's electricity grid.

And one of the major environmental concerns of such projects - bird deaths - would seem to be eased, as the conventional wisdom says that the older, faster spinning windmills are more lethal than the newer, slower-moving ones.

However, Solano County planning commis- sioners parted ways with the conventional wisdom Thursday night and decided to delay approval of the project until more information could be gathered.

At issue is an environmental review that calls for some mitigation measures, but characterizes the project's effects on birds as "less than significant." 

That could be at odds with new data from the High Winds project, which has been operating for close to a year in the Montezuma Hills.

Recent data show that the number of bird deaths caused by the existing project's more than 80 towering windmills is quite a bit higher than the data included in the environmental review for the proposed enXco project.
One commissioner computed that the High Winds project has an average kill rate of one bird per year. That project seems to have been particularly rough on bats.

"This is an experiment," said Commissioner Alan Plutchok. "I think enXco needs to use that information for us to make a move."

Representatives from a Sacramento-based consultant, Jones and Stokes, which prepared the environmental review, urged the commission to keep the project's potential effects in perspective.

Radio towers are more deadly to birds than windmills, they said. Besides, the proposed project would be replacing an existing windmill farm. The amount of "rotor space" that could be lethal would be reduced if the 90 windmills were disassembled to make room for the six new General Electric models.

"It would have a beneficial impact on birds," said Jim Estep, a biologist with Jones and Stokes.

Advocates for the Suisun Marsh, however, don't like the trend of windmills. The Suisun Resource Conservation District brought a lawyer from the Sacramento firm Somach, Simmons and Dunn to voice protest.

"They creep closer and closer to the marsh with larger and larger turbines," said Nick Jacobs.
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